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12 February 2008
Dear Sergey and Mykhaylyna,

We’d like to thank Mykhaylyna for arranging the response from KIMTU board to our letter on the KIMTU / IMTUU dispute last December. It was extremely helpful in clarifying the issues and ensuring we had the official considered opinion of the KIMTU board that we had been lacking until now. 
On the basis of the information we have received we would like to propose that the IMTUU congress does not put forward a motion for the expulsion of KIMTU. Instead KIMTU or IMTUU should propose a series of amendments to the IMTUU constitution tackling each key area of dispute one at a time. 
These include the following

· Legitimate sources of donations

· Membership criteria

· Membership Fees

In the debate we have to recognise that IMTUU and KIMTU are two separate legal entities with two separate governing bodies. The relationship is therefore similar to that between the IFJ and its affiliated unions. Within the IFJ family there are many differences of opinion regarding issues such as the definition of a journalist or acceptable sources of funding. The IFJ does not attempt to dictate these issues to its members, but instead provides a framework within which these can be debated and sets minimum criteria for IFJ membership. 
IMTUU needs, therefore, to agree minimum criteria for IMTUU membership but also to recognise that within those criteria the nature of the different affiliated branches and internal rules may vary. 

This federal structure of separate legal entities is not the most stable and can be a constant source of weakness of the organisation. It is not clear to us if this is a requirement under Ukraine labour law for the union regional bodies to be legally distinct or if it is a consequence of the early growth of the organisation, but we would recommend looking to strengthen the national body.

Legitimate sources of donations

The IFJ adopted a policy on sources of funding at the last congress with a resolution on ethical funding. This was the result of many years of debate. Many of our unions refuse to accept money, for example, from the OSI because it is funded by George Soros who made his money on the world of high finance. Others won’t accept money from certain media foundations established by media groups if they use anti-union practices, others accept money from government but not political foundations. Unable to develop a fixed rule on what organisations can or cannot fund its programmes, the IFJ instead adopted a set of positive criteria to which donors must be committed. These are as follows
Instructs the Executive Committee to 

Ensure that individuals, organisations, companies, foundations and governments which are providing funds for IFJ activities or are providing financial services are committed to:

· Core labour standards including recognition of trade unions,

· Principles of freedom of the press, broadcasting, speech and information,

· Human rights, the welfare of workers and respect for democratic values and good governance,

· Equal opportunity and the elimination of all forms of  discrimination,

· Genuine no-string attached aid to develop the human resources of local economies, organisations of workers and consumers and improve the environment.

These criteria act as guidelines for the board to judge the appropriateness of different sources of funding. In practice the most important thing is that all funding is approved by the board, that it is transparent in how it is spent, that the board can review any funds and reject funding by consensus, and that it can demonstrate it does not compromise the IFJ’s independence in any way. 
IMTUU needs to develop its own policy in this area. It could take a similar approach to the IFJ by ensuring there is an appropriate mechanism for reviewing donations. It may also feel it is necessary to introduce a rule that clearly bans certain forms of funding such as direct donations from political parties. 
If it is agreed to introduce the rule that bans funding from political parties then the draft rule should be prepared and presented to the next meeting. Once approved IMTUU then needs to decide whether to apply it retrospectively or not. Currently there is no rule banning political donations and so KIMTU is not in breach of the rules. There is also dispute about whether the money was received directly from the party of the regions, or from individuals close to the party of the regions. 

A sensible approach would be to introduce the rule banning political donations and introduce a mechanism for reviewing donations, but only to apply it to future situations. This way the rule is clearly established, IMTUU is able to send out a clear message regarding its relations with political parties and is also able to avoid the expulsion of KIMTU.
Membership Criteria

According to KIMTU, Anna German is a journalist by profession who has turned politician and that several other KIMTU and IMTUU members also stood for election. KIMTU also claimed that the constitutions do not give clear guidance on whether she would be eligible or not and that because other members were standing or already politicians KIMTU did not have a reason to refuse membership. 
This then needs simple clarification and a decision to be taken at the IMTUU meeting. 

A definition should be proposed for the delegates to vote on. If it is agreed that journalists who turn politicians should revoke their membership then that rule should be applied for all future applications. Politicians who are currently members can either then be informed they are no longer eligible or refused new cards when their current one expires.

(Note that again different IFJ affiliates deal with this differently. The Swedish union would not permit membership for politicians. The NUJ does allow journalists turned politicians to maintain membership but on the basis that they are passive members who do not exercise any of the normal membership rights.)
Membership fees
According to KIMTU the fees were raised for 2008 from 10 to 27 Hryvna per member (while other branches pay half). While it is quite reasonable to charge KIMTU members double due to their considerable higher incomes, it is a decision that, unless stipulated in the constitution, can only be reached by consensus. 
We don’t see how IMTUU can force the Kiev members to pay double if they don’t want to. 

An alternative approach would be to introduce rules that set fees against actual income. There are several options. 

· Setting the fees at a fixed percentage of income is the fairest but also the most difficult to manage 
· Set bands for payment  eg. 

· 0 – 1000 Hryvna a month 
- 2 Hryvna

· 1000 - 2500 Hryvna a month
- 10 Hryvna

· 2500 Hryvna 


- 20 Hryvna 



· Introduce a one level threshold eg.
Below 2500 Hyrvna 


13 Hryvna
Over 2500 Hryvna 


27 Hryvna

All of these are more complicated to apply than the current system, but at least it is universally fair and is directly related to income rather than location.
But once again a refusal by KIMTU to pay double would not be grounds for expulsion unless stipulated in the constitution.

Dear Colleagues, 
We hope this advice is of use to you. Based on the information we have received it should be quite possible to resolve the problem at the next meeting. The issues of fees and membership seem to be matters of clarifying the rules. 
The problem of political donations is the most difficult. It is essential that a journalists’ union is seen as being thoroughly independent of political parties. Accepting money from one political party gives the very strong impression that the union is ‘selling out’ and we understand why other IMTUU members were so disturbed by the donation to KIMTU. That said it is also true that KIMTU were not in breach of any rules at the time which makes it difficult to justify their expulsion. We would be strongly in favour of introducing a rule to protect the union from political donations, but that should only apply to future cases. 

Significantly KIMTU have committed themselves to a full consultation with their own members over the political donation. Presumably this means that it will be debated and voted upon at their next congress. We suggest that IMTUU encourages that process. 

The Swedish Union’s constitution states that the union is ‘independent of all political parties’. This has been clearly interpreted by successive boards and congresses to reject any political funding. They fear that such funding would not only compromise the union’s independence, but also would create huge divisions within the membership, dramatically weakening the organisations capacity to function effectively. 

The dispute in Ukraine demonstrates just how divisive relations with political parties can be and the long term damage it can do to the journalists’ movement.
During these disputes and discussion it is important not to lose sight of the bigger picture. The expulsion of KIMTU would cause fatal damage to both organisations. Your dispute is not a new one, the history of trade unionism is littered with similar cases. But the strength of the union movement is based in its ability to resolve the disputes and move on. 

We are confident that you will do so.

Oliver Money-Kyrle

Arne König
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